STATE FARM ASSOCIATES' FUNDS TRUST

Supplement dated August 5, 2021 to the Statement of Additional Information dated April 1, 2021 of State Farm Associates' Funds Trust (the "SAI").

Effective August 5, 2021, the following changes are made to the SAI:

The information regarding Mr. Robert Reardon on page 16 of the SAI under "PORTFOLIO MANAGERS – Other Accounts Managed" is deleted.

The information regarding Mr. Robert Reardon on page 17 of the SAI under "PORTFOLIO MANAGERS – Ownership of Securities" is deleted.

This supplement provides new and additional information beyond that contained in the SAI and should be retained and read in conjunction with the SAI. Please keep it for future reference.

STATE FARM ASSOCIATES' FUNDS TRUST

STATE FARM GROWTH FUND (STFGX) STATE FARM BALANCED FUND (STFBX) STATE FARM INTERIM FUND (SFITX) STATE FARM MUNICIPAL BOND FUND (SFBDX)

ONE STATE FARM PLAZA, BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS 61710-0001 (800) 447-0740

STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION—April 1, 2021

This Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") is not a prospectus but should be read in conjunction with the prospectus of State Farm Associates' Funds Trust dated April 1, 2021. The prospectus contains information you should know before investing in a Fund, and may be obtained without charge by contacting the Trust at the address or telephone numbers shown above. The audited financial statements for the Trust for the period ended November 30, 2020 are incorporated into this SAI by reference from the Trust's annual report to shareholders. You may obtain a copy of the annual report, without charge, by calling the toll-free number listed above.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGI
Definitions	2
Information About the Trust and the Funds	2
Investment Techniques and Risks	2
Investment Policies and Restrictions	9
Portfolio Holdings Disclosure Policy	11
Proxy Voting Policies	12
Purchase and Redemption of Fund Shares	13
Investment Advisory and Other Services	15
Portfolio Managers	15
Management Services Agreement	18
Service Agreements	19
Distribution Agreement	19
Transfer Agent Agreement	19
Portfolio Transactions	20
Additional Tax Considerations	21
Management of the Trust	22
General Information	31
Description of Bond Ratings	32
Ratings by Moody's	33
S&P Ratings	34
Financial Statements	35

DEFINITIONS

"Trust" State Farm Associates' Funds Trust

"Fund" or collectively, the "Funds" State Farm Growth Fund, State Farm Balanced Fund

State Farm Interim Fund, State Farm Municipal Bond

Fund

"Growth Fund"

State Farm Growth Fund

"Balanced Fund"

State Farm Balanced Fund

"Interim Fund"

State Farm Interim Fund

"Municipal Bond Fund" State Farm Municipal Bond Fund

State Farm Investment Management Corp.
Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended

State Farm VP Management Corp.

State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company

INFORMATION ABOUT THE TRUST AND THE FUNDS

The Trust is a Delaware statutory trust organized on January 5, 2001 as successor to State Farm Growth Fund, Inc., State Farm Balanced Fund, Inc., State Farm Interim Fund, Inc. and State Farm Municipal Bond Fund, Inc., each of which became a series of the Trust. The Trust is an open-end, management investment company consisting of four separate funds, each with its own investment objective, investment policies, restrictions and risks. The Trust issues a separate series of shares of beneficial interest for each Fund, representing fractional undivided interests in that Fund. By investing in a Fund, you become entitled to a pro-rata share of all dividends and distributions arising from the net income and capital gains on the investments of that Fund. Likewise, you share pro-rata in any losses of that Fund. Each Fund is "diversified" as that term is defined in the 1940 Act.

INVESTMENT TECHNIQUES AND RISKS

Borrowing

"Manager"

"1940 Act"

"Management Corp."

"Auto Company"

Each Fund may borrow money for temporary or emergency purposes, including the meeting of redemption requests up to the limits set forth under the section "Investment Policies and Restrictions." Borrowing involves special risk considerations. Interest costs on borrowings may fluctuate with changing market rates of interest and may partially offset or exceed the return earned on borrowed funds (or on the assets that were retained rather than sold to meet the needs for which funds were borrowed). Under adverse market conditions, a Fund might have to sell portfolio securities to meet interest or principal payments at a time when investment considerations would not favor such sales. Reverse repurchase agreements and other similar investments that involve a form of leverage (*i.e.*, risk of gain or loss disproportionately higher than the amount invested) have characteristics similar to borrowings. The Funds segregate liquid assets in connection with these types of transactions to the extent required by the 1940 Act.

The Trust has entered into a Line of Credit Agreement with Auto Company, the parent company of the Manager. Under the Line of Credit Agreement, a Fund can borrow money from Auto Company on an unsecured basis for up to 30 days. No Fund can borrow more than 5% of its total assets (including the amount borrowed) from Auto Company, and no Fund can borrow from Auto Company for a period longer than 30 days. All the funds advised by the Manager can borrow no more than \$25,000,000 from Auto Company in the aggregate at any one time. A Fund will pay interest to Auto Company on an outstanding loan at a benchmark interest rate that approximates the rate that creditworthy corporate issuers pay on short-term commercial paper. Auto Company in its sole and absolute discretion determines whether to loan money to a Fund under the Line of Credit Agreement. Similarly, a Fund is not obligated to borrow from Auto Company under the Line of Credit Agreement.

Equity Securities

Growth Fund and Balanced Fund invest in common stocks, which represent an equity interest (ownership) in a corporation. This ownership interest often gives the Funds the right to vote on measures affecting the company's organization and operations. The Funds also invest in other types of equity securities, including securities convertible into common stocks. Over time, common stocks have historically provided long-term capital growth potential. However, stock prices may decline over short or even extended periods. Stock markets tend to move in cycles, with periods of rising stock prices and periods of falling stock prices. As a result, the Funds should be considered long-term investments, designed to provide the best results when held for several years or more. The Funds may not be suitable investments if you have a short-term investment horizon or are unwilling to accept fluctuations in share price, including significant declines over a given period.

Foreign Securities

The Growth Fund and Balanced Fund may invest up to 20% of their assets in foreign securities not publicly traded in the United States, including foreign securities issued by companies located in emerging market countries. The Funds' investments in foreign securities may include American Depositary Receipts ("ADRs"), European Depositary Receipts ("EDRs") or Global Depositary Receipts ("GDRs"). ADRs are receipts typically issued by an American bank or trust company evidencing ownership of the underlying securities. EDRs are European receipts evidencing a similar arrangement. GDRs are receipts that may trade in U.S. or non-U.S. markets. The Funds may invest in sponsored or unsponsored ADRs, EDRs or GDRs. In the case of an unsponsored depositary receipt, a Fund is likely to bear its proportionate share of the expenses of the depositary and it may have greater difficulty in receiving shareowner communications than it would have with a sponsored depositary receipt. Neither Fund intends to invest more than 5% of its net assets in unsponsored depositary receipts.

Shareowners should understand and consider carefully the risks involved in foreign investing. Investments in foreign securities are generally denominated in foreign currencies and involve certain considerations comprising both risk and opportunity not typically associated with investing in U.S. securities. These considerations include: fluctuations in exchange rates of foreign currencies; possible imposition of exchange control regulation or currency restrictions that would prevent cash from being brought back into the United States; less public information with respect to issuers of securities; less governmental supervision of stock exchanges, securities brokers, and issuers of securities; lack of uniform accounting, auditing, and financial reporting standards; lack of uniform settlement periods and trading practices; less liquidity and frequently greater price volatility in foreign markets than in the United States; possible imposition of foreign taxes; possible investment in securities of companies in developing as well as developed countries; and sometimes less advantageous legal, operational, and financial protections applicable to foreign sub-custodial arrangements.

With respect to portfolio securities that are issued by foreign issuers or denominated in foreign currencies, a Fund is subject to currency risk, which is the risk that the Fund's investment performance will fluctuate based upon the strength or weakness of the U.S. dollar against those currencies. For example, if the dollar falls in value relative to the Japanese yen, the dollar value of yen-denominated stock held in a Fund's portfolio will rise, even though the price of the stock remains unchanged. Conversely, if the dollar rises in value relative to the yen, the dollar value of the yen-denominated stock will fall.

Although both the Growth Fund and the Balanced Fund try to invest in companies and governments of countries having stable political environments, there is the possibility of expropriation or confiscatory taxation, seizure or nationalization of foreign bank deposits or other assets, establishment of exchange controls, the adoption of foreign government restrictions, or other adverse political, social or diplomatic developments that could affect investment in these nations.

Foreign securities issued by companies located in emerging market countries may present heightened foreign investing risks compared to investing in foreign securities issued by companies in more developed

foreign markets. Securities of companies located in emerging markets may be substantially more volatile, and substantially less liquid, than the securities of companies located in more developed foreign markets. Emerging market countries may also have higher rates of inflation and more rapid and extreme fluctuations in inflation rates and greater sensitivity to interest rate changes. Further, companies in emerging market countries generally may be subject to less stringent regulatory, disclosure, financial reporting, accounting, auditing and recordkeeping standards than companies in more developed countries and, as a result, the nature and quality of such information may vary. Information about such companies may be less available and reliable and, therefore, the ability to conduct adequate due diligence in emerging markets may be limited which can impede the Fund's ability to evaluate such companies. Securities law in many emerging market countries is relatively new and unsettled. Therefore, laws regarding foreign investment in emerging market securities, securities regulation, title to securities, and shareholder rights may change quickly and unpredictably. Emerging markets countries also may have less developed legal systems allowing for enforcement of private property rights and/or redress for injuries to private property, such as bankruptcy.

Debt Securities

In pursuing its investment objective, a Fund may invest in debt securities of corporate and governmental issuers. The risks inherent in debt securities depend primarily on the term and quality of the obligations in a Fund's portfolio as well as on market conditions. A decline in the prevailing levels of interest rates generally increases the value of debt securities, while an increase in rates usually reduces the value of those securities. Interest rates in the U.S. recently have been at, and remain near, historic lows, which may increase a Fund's exposure to risks associated with rising rates. In response to the impact of COVID-19, in March 2020 the Federal Reserve announced cuts to the target range of the federal funds rate. Because there is little precedent for this situation, it is difficult to predict the impact of these rate changes and any future rate changes on various markets. Any additional changes to the monetary policy by the Federal Reserve or other regulatory actions may affect interest rates.

Growth Fund may invest in fixed income investments such as United States government obligations and investment grade bonds. Balanced Fund primarily invests in fixed income securities that are "investment grade"—that is, within the four highest grades assigned by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. (Moody's) or Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC, a division of McGraw-Hill Financial (S&P), or, if unrated, deemed to be of comparable quality by the Manager. Interim Fund usually invests in U.S. government securities, but may also invest in corporate debt securities rated in one of the three highest grades by S&P or Moody's or, if unrated, considered by the Manager to be of comparable quality. Municipal Bond Fund invests at least 70% of its total assets in municipal bonds rated in one of the three highest grades by Moody's or S&P, and may invest up to 30% of its total assets in bonds that are unrated or rated less than A. If the rating of a security held by the Fund is lost or reduced, the Fund is not required to sell the security, but the Manager will consider that fact in determining whether the Fund should continue to hold the security. See "Description of Bond Ratings."

Debt securities in the fourth highest grade assigned by Moody's or S&P may possess speculative characteristics, and changes in economic conditions are more likely to affect the issuer's capacity to pay interest and repay principal. Securities that are rated below investment grade (that is, BB or lower) are often termed "junk bonds" and are considered predominantly speculative with respect to the issuer's capacity to pay interest and repay principal according to the terms of the obligation and therefore carry greater investment risk, including the possibility of issuer default and bankruptcy.

U.S. Government Securities

Each Fund may purchase securities issued or guaranteed as to principal and interest by the U.S. Government, its agencies, authorities or instrumentalities ("U.S. Government Securities"). Some U.S. Government Securities, such as Treasury bills, notes and bonds, which differ only in their interest rates, maturities and times of issuance, are supported by the full faith and credit of the United States. Others, such as obligations issued or guaranteed by U.S. Government agencies, authorities or instrumentalities, are supported

either by (a) the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government (such as securities of the Small Business Administration), (b) the right of the issuer to borrow from the Treasury (such as securities of the Federal Home Loan Banks), (c) the discretionary authority of the U.S. Government to purchase the agency's obligations (such as securities of the Federal National Mortgage Association), or (d) only the credit of the issuer. No assurance can be given that the U.S. Government will provide financial support to U.S. Government agencies, authorities or instrumentalities in the future. Accordingly, securities issued by an agency are subject to default, and are also subject to interest rate and prepayment risks.

Securities guaranteed as to principal and interest by the U.S. Government, its agencies, authorities or instrumentalities are considered to include (a) securities for which the payment of principal and interest is backed by a guarantee of, or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by, the U.S. Government, its agencies, authorities or instrumentalities and (b) participation in loans made to foreign governments or their agencies that are so guaranteed. The secondary market for certain of these participations is limited. Such participations may therefore be regarded as illiquid.

Convertible Securities

Convertible securities include any corporate debt security that may be converted into underlying shares of common stock. The common stock underlying convertible securities may be issued by a different entity than the issuer of the convertible securities. Convertible securities entitle the holder to receive interest payments paid on corporate debt securities until such time as the convertible security matures or is redeemed or until the holder elects to exercise the conversion privilege.

The value of convertible securities is influenced by both the yield of non-convertible securities of comparable issuers and by the value of a convertible security viewed without regard to its conversion feature (i.e., strictly on the basis of its yield). The estimated price at which a convertible security would be valued by the marketplace if it had no conversion feature is sometimes referred to as its "investment value." The investment value of the convertible security will typically fluctuate inversely with changes in prevailing interest rates. However, at the same time, the convertible security will be influenced by its "conversion value," which is the market value of the underlying common stock that would be obtained if the convertible security were converted. Conversion value fluctuates directly with the price of the underlying common stock.

By investing in convertible securities, a Fund obtains the right to benefit from the capital appreciation potential in the underlying stock upon exercise of the conversion right, while earning higher current income than would be available if the stock were purchased directly. In determining whether to purchase a convertible security, the Manager will consider the same criteria that would be considered in purchasing the underlying common stock and will also consider the debt features of the security (such as its rating). Although convertible securities purchased by a Fund are frequently rated investment grade, the Fund also may purchase unrated convertible securities or convertible securities rated below investment grade if the securities meet the Manager's other investment criteria. Convertible securities rated below investment grade (a) tend to be more sensitive to interest rate and economic changes, (b) may be obligations of issuers that are less creditworthy than issuers of higher quality convertible securities, and (c) may be more thinly traded due to such securities being less well known to investors than either common stock or conventional debt securities. Below investment grade convertible securities are subject to a higher degree of credit risk than are investment grade convertible securities. As a result, the Manager's own investment research and analysis tends to be more important in the purchase of such securities than other factors.

Municipal Bonds

Municipal Bond Fund invests primarily in a diversified selection of municipal bonds (as defined in the prospectus) with maturities of one to seventeen years, although issues with longer maturities may be purchased from time to time. A majority of the Fund's investments will usually be in issues with maturities longer than five

years. There can be no assurance that current income will be sufficient to offset decreases in the net asset value per share that will result if prevailing interest rates rise in relation to the rates of interest on municipal bonds in the Fund's portfolio.

Municipal securities are issued by state and local governments and their authorities, with the coupon interest on most issues being exempt from federal income taxes. The two basic municipal security structures are tax-backed bonds and revenue bonds. Tax-backed debt is secured by an issuer's general taxing power and is often referred to as a general obligation bond. Revenue bonds are used to finance specific projects and are dependent on the revenues from those projects to satisfy the debt obligation. These bonds are referred to as municipal revenue bonds. The Municipal Bond Fund may purchase and/or hold municipal revenue bonds.

Municipal Bond Fund may also purchase and/or hold advance refunded bonds, which are a unique type of municipal bond. From time to time, a municipal bond issuer may choose to advance refund some or all of its outstanding debt, by issuing new bonds ("refunding bonds"). The proceeds of the refunding bonds are then used to effectively pay off the outstanding debt ("refunded bonds") of the issuer. Legal or contractual constraints, however, may prevent the issuer from immediately and directly paying off the refunded bonds in full. As a result, the issuer may use the proceeds of the refunding bonds and/or other available funds to purchase securities that will mature in times and amounts sufficient to pay the principal, interest and any call premium on the refunded bonds, depositing these securities in an escrow account established with an independent escrow trustee. The refunded bonds are then typically fully secured by the monies and investments deposited in the escrow account and the issuer will not have any future monetary obligation with respect to the refunded bondholders provided that the escrow account is adequately funded. A municipal bond issuer's ability to advance refund outstanding debt is subject to federal tax laws governing advance refunding.

The Municipal Bond Fund may purchase variable rate demand notes, which are obligations containing a floating or variable interest rate adjustment formula and which are subject to a right of demand for payment of the principal balance plus accrued interest either at any time or at specified intervals. The interest rate on a variable rate demand note may be based on a known lending rate, such as bank's prime rate, and may be adjusted when such rate changes, or the interest rate may be a market rate that is adjusted at specified intervals. The adjustment formula attempts to maintain the value of the variable rate demand note at approximately the par value of such note at the adjustment date.

Assets of the Municipal Bond Fund not invested in municipal bonds will be held in cash or invested in money market securities and U.S. treasury securities. Money market securities include short-term obligations of the U.S. government and its agencies and instrumentalities and other money market instruments such as domestic bank certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances and corporate commercial paper rated in the highest grade. From time to time more than 20% of the Fund's assets may be invested in money market securities or held as cash for defensive reasons in anticipation of a decline in the market values of debt securities, or pending the investment of proceeds from the sale of Fund shares or from the sale of portfolio securities, or in order to have highly liquid securities available to meet possible redemptions.

The obligations of municipal bond issuers are subject to the laws of bankruptcy, insolvency and other laws affecting the rights and remedies of creditors. In addition, the obligations of such issuers may become subject to the laws enacted in the future by Congress, state legislatures or referenda extending the time of payment of principal and/or interest, or imposing other constraints upon enforcement of such obligations or upon municipalities to levy taxes. There is also the possibility that, as a result of legislation or other conditions, the power or ability of any issuer to pay, when due, the principal and interest on its municipal obligations may be materially affected.

Defensive Investments

Under normal conditions, each Fund is substantially fully invested, although each Fund may invest without limit in corporate or government obligations or hold cash or cash equivalents if the Manager determines that a

temporary defensive position is advisable. During those periods, a Fund's assets may not be invested in accordance with its strategy and the Fund may not achieve its investment objective.

Repurchase Agreements

Repurchase agreements are transactions in which a Fund purchases a security from a bank or recognized securities dealer and simultaneously commits to resell that security to the bank or dealer at an agreed-upon price, date, and market rate of interest unrelated to the coupon rate or maturity of the purchased security. Although a repurchase agreement can carry certain risks not associated with direct investments in securities, a Fund will enter into a repurchase agreement only with banks and dealers the Manager believes present minimum credit risks. The Manager will review and monitor the creditworthiness of such institutions, and will consider the capitalization of the institution, the Manager's prior dealings with the institution, any rating of the institution's senior long-term debt by independent rating agencies, and other relevant factors.

A Fund will invest only in repurchase agreements collateralized at all times in an amount at least equal to the repurchase price plus accrued interest. To the extent that the proceeds from any sale of such collateral upon a default in the obligation to repurchase were less than the repurchase price, the Fund would suffer a loss. If the financial institution which is party to the repurchase agreement petitions for bankruptcy or otherwise becomes subject to bankruptcy or other liquidation proceedings, there may be restrictions on a Fund's ability to sell the collateral and the Fund could suffer a loss. However, with respect to financial institutions whose bankruptcy or liquidation proceedings are subject to the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, each Fund intends to comply with provisions under such Code that would allow it immediately to resell such collateral. None of the Funds intends to invest more than 5% of its total assets in repurchase agreements.

Investment Companies and Exchange Traded Funds

The Funds may invest in securities issued by other open-end and closed-end, management investment companies. As a general matter, under the 1940 Act, investment in such securities is limited to: (i) 3% of the outstanding voting stock of any one investment company, (ii) 5% of the Fund's total assets with respect to any one investment company and (iii) 10% of the Fund's total assets with respect to all such companies in the aggregate. To the extent allowed by law or regulation, each Fund may invest its assets in securities of money market funds, including those advised by the Manager, in excess of the limits discussed above. Investments in the securities of other investment companies generally will involve duplication of advisory fees and certain other expenses. Therefore, if a Fund acquires shares of an investment company, the Fund's shareholders would bear both their proportionate share of expenses of the Fund (including investment advisory fees) and, indirectly, the expenses of such investment company.

The Funds may purchase shares of exchange traded funds (ETFs), which present certain risks. Because most ETFs are investment companies, a Fund's purchase of ETF shares generally is subject to the 3/5/10% limitations described above. An investment in an ETF generally presents the same primary risks as an investment in a conventional fund (*i.e.*, one that is not exchange traded) that has the same investment objectives, strategies, and policies. The price of an ETF can fluctuate within a wide range, and a Fund could lose money investing in an ETF if the prices of the stocks owned by the ETF go down. In addition, ETFs are subject to the following risks that do not apply to conventional funds: (i) the market price of the ETF's shares may trade at a discount to its net asset value ("NAV"); (ii) an active trading market for an ETF's shares may not develop or be maintained; or (iii) trading of an ETF's shares may be halted if the listing exchange's officials deem such action appropriate, the shares are delisted from the exchange, or the activation of market-wide "circuit breakers" (which are tied to large decreases in stock prices) halts stock trading generally.

When-issued and Delayed Delivery Securities; Reverse Repurchase Agreements

A Fund may purchase securities on a when-issued or delayed delivery basis. Although the payment and interest terms of these securities are established at the time the Fund enters into the commitment, the securities

may be delivered and paid for a month or more after the date of purchase, when their value may have changed. A Fund makes such commitments only with the intention of actually acquiring the securities, but may sell the securities before the settlement date if the Manager deems it advisable for investment reasons.

A Fund may enter into reverse repurchase agreements with banks and securities dealers. A reverse repurchase agreement is a repurchase agreement in which the Fund is the seller of, rather than the investor in, securities and agrees to repurchase them at an agreed-upon time and price. Use of a reverse repurchase agreement may be preferable to a regular sale and later repurchase of securities because it avoids certain market risks and transaction costs.

At the time a Fund enters into a binding obligation to purchase securities on a when-issued basis or enters into a reverse repurchase agreement, assets of the Fund having a value at least as great as the purchase price of the securities to be purchased will be segregated on the books of the Fund and held by the custodian throughout the period of the obligation. The use of these investment strategies, as well as any borrowing by a Fund, may increase a Fund's NAV fluctuation. No Fund has any present intention of investing more than 5% of its total assets in reverse repurchase agreements.

Portfolio Turnover

No Fund intends to invest with the objective of obtaining short-term trading profits. Accordingly, neither Growth Fund nor Balanced Fund expect that its annual portfolio turnover rate will be higher than 50%. A 50% turnover rate might occur, for example, if securities representing half of the average value of a Fund's portfolio were replaced in a period of one year.

Interim Fund expects that its annual portfolio turnover rate will usually be less than 100%, but the rate of turnover will not be a limiting factor when the Manager considers it advisable to sell or purchase securities. The annual portfolio turnover rate would be 100%, for example, if an amount of securities equal to the average value of all portfolio securities during the year were sold and reinvested, exclusive in both cases of all securities with maturities at time of acquisition of one year or less.

In periods of relatively stable interest rate levels, the Municipal Bond Fund does not expect its annual portfolio turnover rate to exceed 50% for issues with maturities longer than one year at the time of purchase. In years of sharp fluctuations in interest rates, however, its annual portfolio turnover rate may exceed 50%. Most of the sales in the Fund's portfolio will occur when the proportion of securities owned with longer term maturities is reduced in anticipation of a bond market decline (rise in interest rates), or increased in anticipation of a bond market rise (decline in interest rates). The rate of portfolio turnover will not be a limiting factor and, accordingly, will always be incidental to transactions undertaken with the view of achieving the Fund's investment objective.

Historical portfolio turnover rate information is set forth in the Funds' prospectus in the "Financial Highlights" table.

Diversification and Concentration

As diversified investment companies, each Fund has a policy to diversify its investments among both issuers and industries. Accordingly, no Fund will make any investment inconsistent with the Fund's classification as a diversified company under the 1940 Act. Growth Fund, however, tends to invest in a relatively small number of securities and the appreciation or depreciation of any one security held by the Growth Fund will have a greater impact on its NAV than it would if the Growth Fund invested in a larger number of securities. Further, no Fund will invest 25% or more of its total assets (taken at market value at the time of each investment) in the securities of issuers primarily engaged in the same industry (excluding the U.S. Government or any of its agencies or instrumentalities).

Cybersecurity Risk

The Funds, like all companies, may be susceptible to operational and information security risks. Cyber security failures or breaches of the Funds or their service providers or the issuers of securities in which the Funds invest, have the ability to cause disruptions and impact business operations, potentially resulting in financial losses, the inability of Fund shareholders to transact business, violations of applicable privacy and other laws, regulatory fines, penalties, reputational damage, reimbursement or other compensation costs, and/or additional compliance costs. The Funds and their shareholders could be negatively impacted as a result.

INVESTMENT POLICIES AND RESTRICTIONS

The investment objective and certain fundamental investment policies of each Fund are described in the Funds' prospectus. The investment objective of each Fund is non-fundamental and therefore may be changed by the Trustees without the approval of the shareholders of the Fund. However, each Fund is also subject to certain fundamental restrictions upon its investments. These fundamental restrictions may not be changed without the approval of the holders of a majority of the outstanding voting shares of the Funds affected by the change.

Growth Fund And Balanced Fund only:

- (1) The Fund will not make any investment inconsistent with the Fund's classification as a diversified company under the 1940 Act. This restriction does not apply to any Fund classified as a non-diversified company under the 1940 Act;
- (2) The Fund may not lend any security or make any other loan, except through (a) the purchase of debt obligations in accordance with the Fund's investment objective or objectives and policies; (b) repurchase agreements with banks, brokers, dealers, and other financial institutions; and (c) loans of securities as permitted by applicable law;
- (3) The Fund may not borrow money, except that, for temporary purposes: (a) the Fund may borrow from banks (as defined in the 1940 Act) or through reverse repurchase agreements in amounts up to $33 \frac{1}{3}\%$ of its total assets (including the amount borrowed), taken at market value at the time of borrowing; (b) the Fund may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, borrow up to an additional 5% of its total assets (including the amount borrowed), taken at market value at the time of the borrowing; and (c) the Fund may obtain such short-term credits as may be necessary for clearance of purchases and sales of portfolio securities:
- (4) The Fund may not underwrite securities of other issuers except insofar as the Fund may be deemed an underwriter under the Securities Act of 1933 in selling portfolio securities;
- (5) The Fund may not purchase real estate or any interest therein, except through the purchase of corporate or certain government securities (including securities secured by a mortgage or a leasehold interest or other interest in real estate). A security issued by a real estate or mortgage investment trust is not treated as an interest in real estate;
- (6) The Fund may not purchase or sell commodities or commodity contracts, except that a Fund may enter into (a) futures, options and options on futures, (b) forward contracts and (c) other financial transactions not requiring the delivery of physical commodities;
- (7) The Fund will not invest 25% or more of its total assets (taken at market value at the time of each investment) in the securities of issuers primarily engaged in the same industry (excluding the U.S. Government or any of its agencies or instrumentalities);
- (8) The Fund will not issue senior securities except to the extent the activities permitted by its fundamental investment restrictions on borrowing and lending may be deemed to give rise to a senior security.

The preceding investment restrictions have been adopted by the Growth Fund and Balanced Fund and may not be changed as to a Fund without the consent of the shareowners holding a majority of the Fund's shares. A

majority of the shares, as used in this SAI, means the vote of (i) 67% or more of the shares present and entitled to vote at a meeting, if the owners of more than 50% of the shares are present or represented by proxy, or (ii) more than 50% of the shares, whichever is less.

The Growth Fund and Balanced Fund have also adopted the following non-fundamental investment restrictions which, while there is no present intention to do so, may be changed without approval of a majority of the shareowners. Under these restrictions each Fund may not:

- (a) Invest more than 15% of its net assets (taken at market value at the time of each purchase) in illiquid securities, including repurchase agreements maturing in more than seven days;
- (b) Invest more than 25% of the market value of its total assets (at the time of the investment) in foreign securities which are not publicly traded in the United States;
 - (c) Mortgage, pledge or hypothecate in excess of 10% of its net assets (taken at market value); or
 - (d) Invest in investment companies, except in accordance with the restrictions imposed by the 1940 Act.

If a percentage restriction is not violated at the time of investment or borrowing, a change in the value of the Fund's net assets or in the outstanding securities of an issuer will not result in a violation of the restriction.

Interim Fund and Municipal Bond Fund only:

- (1) The Fund will not make any investment inconsistent with the Fund's classification as a diversified company under the 1940 Act. This restriction does not apply to any Fund classified as a non-diversified company under the 1940 Act;
- (2) The Fund may not borrow money, except that, for temporary purposes: (a) the Fund may borrow from banks (as defined in the 1940 Act) or through reverse repurchase agreements in amounts up to $33 \frac{1}{3}\%$ of its total assets (including the amount borrowed), taken at market value at the time of borrowing; (b) the Fund may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, borrow up to an additional 5% of its total assets (including the amount borrowed), taken at market value at the time of the borrowing; and (c) the Fund may obtain such short-term credits as may be necessary for clearance of purchases and sales of portfolio securities;
- (3) The Fund may not lend any security or make any other loan, except through (a) the purchase of debt obligations in accordance with the Fund's investment objective or objectives and policies; (b) repurchase agreements with banks, brokers, dealers, and other financial institutions; and (c) loans of securities as permitted by applicable law;
- (4) The Fund may not underwrite securities of other issuers except insofar as the Fund may be deemed an underwriter under the Securities Act of 1933 in selling portfolio securities;
- (5) The Fund will not purchase real estate or any interest therein, except through the purchase of corporate or certain government securities (including securities secured by a mortgage or a leasehold interest or other interest in real estate). A security issued by a real estate or mortgage investment trust is not treated as an interest in real estate;
- (6) The Fund may not purchase or sell commodities or commodity contracts, except that a Fund may enter into (a) futures, options and options on futures, (b) forward contracts and (c) other financial transactions not requiring the delivery of physical commodities;
- (7) The Fund will not invest 25% or more of its total assets (taken at market value at the time of each investment) in the securities of issuers primarily engaged in the same industry (excluding the U.S. Government or any of its agencies or instrumentalities);

[For Municipal Bond Fund only] The Municipal Bond Fund may not invest in securities other than municipal securities, except that it may make temporary investments (up to 20% of its total assets under normal circumstances) in certain short-term taxable securities issued by or on behalf of municipal or corporate issuers,

obligations of the United States Government and its agencies or instrumentalities, commercial paper, bank certificates of deposit, and any such items subject to short-term repurchase agreements;

(8) The Fund will not issue senior securities except to the extent the activities permitted by its fundamental investment restrictions on borrowing and lending may be deemed to give rise to a senior security.

For purposes of restriction number 7 above, Interim Fund and Municipal Bond Fund may invest 25% or more of the value of its total assets in money market instruments, including certificates of deposit, commercial paper, treasury bills or banker's acceptances of U.S. commercial banks when higher than normal redemptions are expected or it is anticipated that interest rates will increase in the future. In addition, Municipal Bond Fund may invest 25% or more of the value of its total assets in such investments in order to take a temporary defensive position in response to adverse market, economic, political or other conditions.

The preceding investment restrictions have been adopted by Interim Fund and Municipal Bond Fund and may not be changed as to a Fund without the consent of the shareowners holding a majority of the Fund's shares. A majority of the shares, as used in this Statement of Additional Information, means the vote of (i) 67% or more of the shares present and entitled to vote at a meeting, if the owners of more than 50% of the shares are present or represented by proxy, or (ii) more than 50% of the shares, whichever is less.

The Interim Fund and Municipal Bond Fund have also adopted the following non-fundamental investment restrictions which, while there is no present intention to do so, may be changed without approval of the shareowners. Under this restriction each Fund may not:

- (a) Invest in investment companies, except in accordance with the restrictions imposed by the 1940 Act.
- (b) Invest more than 15% of its net assets (taken at market value at the time of each purchase) in illiquid securities, including repurchase agreements maturing in more than seven days.

If a percentage restriction is not violated at the time of investment or borrowing, a change in the value of the Fund's net assets or in the outstanding securities of an issuer will not result in a violation of the restriction.

PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS DISCLOSURE POLICY

The Board of Trustees has adopted policies and procedures with respect to the disclosure of portfolio holdings. The Board of Trustees periodically reviews these policies and procedures to ensure that they adequately protect shareholders and that any disclosure of portfolio holdings information is in the best interests of shareholders. The Board of Trustees is updated as needed regarding the Trust's compliance with these policies and procedures, including information relating to any potential conflicts between the interests of the Trust's shareholders and the interests of the Manager, Management Corp. and their affiliates. Except as provided in that policy, no listing of the portfolio holdings or discussion of one or more portfolio holdings of any series of the Trust shall be provided to any person, including any shareholder of the Trust.

A complete list of the portfolio holdings of each Fund as of the close of each calendar quarter will be made publicly available on the 60th day of the following calendar quarter, or the next business day if the 60th day is not a business day. In addition, the policy allows the release of nonpublic portfolio holdings information to selected parties if (i) based on a determination by the president, the treasurer, the chief compliance officer, a senior vice president or a vice president of the Trust, disclosure of portfolio holdings information in the manner and at the time proposed is consistent with a legitimate business purpose of the Trust, and (ii) the recipient agrees in writing that it is subject to a duty of confidentiality with respect to that information.

The Trust makes information about each Fund's portfolio securities available to certain parties in certain situations described below sooner than when such information is publicly available in filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

Identity of Person to whom information is disclosed	Purpose of Disclosure	Compensation or other consideration received by the Trust, the Manager or other party
Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young, LLP, legal counsel to the Trust and its independent trustees	To enable Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young, LLP to provide legal advice to the Trust and its independent trustees	None
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm	To enable PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP to provide auditing and other services to the Trust	None
Donnelley Financial, LLC, the Trust's financial printer	Prepare Forms N-PORT and N-CSR for filing with SEC and prepare the Trust's annual and semi-annual reports for distribution to shareholders	None

The Trust has a written confidentiality agreement with Donnelley Financial, LLC and PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, but the Trust does not have written confidentiality agreements with Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young, LLP. While the Trust does not have a separate confidentiality agreement with this service provider, and, accordingly, it is possible that the Trust's portfolio information could be selectively disclosed, the Board of Trustees believes that such disclosure is unlikely given industry non-disclosure standards and the Trust's past experience with Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young, LLP. In addition, public knowledge of a service provider's failure to maintain the confidentiality of portfolio holdings information likely could cause severe reputational damage to the firm, thereby making release of such information very unlikely. The Trust also expects that Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young, LLP will not trade in securities based on the information or use the information except as necessary in providing services to the Trust.

No person or entity shall accept any compensation or consideration of any kind (including any agreement to maintain assets in any Fund or enter into or maintain any other relationship with the Manager or Management Corp.) in connection with the release of information relating to a Fund's portfolio holdings.

Exceptions to the policy are reported to the Board of Trustees by the chief compliance officer or general counsel no later than at the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Board of Trustees.

PROXY VOTING POLICIES

The Trust has adopted the Manager's proxy voting policies and procedures as the proxy voting policies and procedures for the Trust in accordance with applicable rules under the 1940 Act.

The Manager adopted and implemented its proxy voting policies and procedures to reasonably ensure that proxies are voted in the best interests of its clients, including the Funds, in accordance with the Manager's fiduciary duties and in accordance with applicable rules under the Investment Adviser Act of 1940. The Manager's proxy voting policies and procedures set forth its general voting philosophies, including its procedures for addressing any conflicts of interest that may arise.

The Manager votes proxies on behalf of the Trust with the intention of promoting the greatest long-term shareholder value consistent with governing laws and the investment policies of the Trust. Each proxy vote is cast by the Manager on a case-by-case basis. On most items the Manager votes with management. These generally include routine items related to the operation of the company and not expected to have a significant economic impact on the company and/or its shareholders. The Manager also generally supports proposals that

foster good corporate governance. On some items, the Manager generally votes against management, including certain proposals that limit shareholders' rights. For non-routine proposals that are more likely to affect the structure and operation of the company and to have a greater impact on value of the investment, the Manager carefully reviews and analyzes the issue on a case-by-case basis.

The Manager is not aware of any conflicts of interest between the Manager and the Trust with respect to proxy voting. However, occasions may arise where a person involved in the proxy voting process may have a personal conflict of interest. Any individual who becomes aware of a conflict of interest between the Manager and the Trust or with knowledge of a personal conflict of interest (*e.g.*, familial relationship with company management) relating to a particular referral item shall disclose that conflict to the portfolio manager and otherwise remove himself or herself from the proxy voting process. If the portfolio manager has a personal conflict, or if conflicts of interest exist between the Manager and the Trust, such as possible benefits to State Farm insurance companies depending on a proxy voting decision, the Manager would refer the voting decision to its Investment Council, consisting of the Manager's chief executive officer, chief operating officer and chief financial officer. The Investment Council would then consider all relevant factors in determining how to vote in the best interests of the Trust or whether to retain an independent consultant to make the voting decision. The intention in all cases is to best represent the interests of the Trust.

The Manager's proxy voting policies and procedures are not exhaustive and do not include all potential voting issues. In special cases, the Manager may seek guidance from advisers on how a particular proxy proposal will impact the financial prospects of a company and vote accordingly.

The Manager's proxy voting policies and procedures are available to shareowners upon request. Information regarding how each Fund voted proxies related to portfolio securities during the most recent 12-month period ended June 30 is available without charge, upon request, by calling 1-800-447-0740 and on the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov.

PURCHASE AND REDEMPTION OF FUND SHARES

Purchases and redemptions of Fund shares are discussed fully in the prospectus under the headings "How to Buy Fund Shares" and "How to Redeem Fund Shares." Determination of a Fund's NAV is set forth in the prospectus under the heading "How to Buy Fund Shares—Share Price."

Share purchase and redemption orders will be priced at a Fund's NAV next computed after the purchase or redemption instructions are received in good order by the Fund's transfer agent. The NAV of each Fund is determined as of the time of the close of regular session trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"), (currently at 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time) on each day when the NYSE is open. The NYSE is scheduled to be open Monday through Friday throughout the year, except for certain federal and other holidays. Shares of the funds will not be priced on days when the NYSE is closed. The NAV per share of each Fund is computed by dividing the difference between the value of the Fund's assets and liabilities by the number of shares outstanding. Interest earned on portfolio securities and expenses, including fees payable to the Manager, are accrued daily.

Computation of NAV (and the sale and redemption of fund shares) may be suspended or postponed during any period when (a) trading on the NYSE is restricted, as determined by the SEC, or the NYSE is closed for other than customary weekend and holiday closings, (b) the SEC has by order permitted such suspension, (c) an emergency, as determined by the SEC, exists making disposal of portfolio securities or valuation of the net assets of the funds not reasonably practicable, or (d) the SEC has by order permitted such suspension for the protection of shareowners of the Fund.

Equity securities (including common stocks, preferred stocks, convertible securities and warrants) and call options written on all portfolio securities, listed or traded on a national exchange are valued at their last sale price on that exchange prior to the time when assets are valued. In the absence of any exchange sales on that day, such securities are valued at the last sale price on the exchange on which it is traded. Equity securities traded on more than one U.S. national securities exchange or foreign securities exchange are valued at the last sale price on each business day at the close of the exchange representing the principal market for such securities. Securities traded only on over-the-counter markets generally are valued at the closing bid price. Equities traded on the NASDAQ (National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotations) are valued at the NASDAQ Official Closing Price ("NOCP"), as determined by NASDAQ, or lacking a NOCP, the last current reported sales prices as of the time of valuation of NASDAQ, or lacking any current reported sales on NASDAQ at the time of valuation, at the most recent bid quotation on NASDAQ.

Debt securities traded on a national exchange are valued at their last sale price on that exchange prior to the time when assets are valued, or, lacking any sales, at the last reported bid price. Debt securities other than money market instruments traded in the over-the-counter market are valued at the last reported bid price or at yield equivalent as obtained from one or more dealers that make markets in the securities. If the market quotations described above are not available, debt securities, other than short-term debt securities, may be valued at a fair value as determined by one or more independent pricing services (each, a "Service"). A Service may use available market quotations and employ electronic data processing techniques and/or a matrix system to determine valuations.

Money market instruments held with a remaining maturity of 60 days or less (other than U.S. Treasury bills) are generally valued on an amortized cost basis. Under the amortized cost basis method of valuation, the security is initially valued at its purchase price (or in the case of securities purchased with more than 60 days remaining to maturity, the market value on the 61st day prior to maturity), and thereafter by amortizing any premium or discount uniformly to maturity. If for any reason amortized cost method of valuation does not appear to fairly reflect the fair value of any security, a fair value will be determined in good faith by or under the direction of the Board of Trustees as in the case of securities having a maturity of more than 60 days.

Securities that are primarily traded on foreign securities exchanges are generally valued at the last sale price on the exchange where they are primarily traded. All foreign securities traded on the over-the-counter market are valued at the last sale quote, if market quotes are available, or the last reported bid price if there is no active trading in a particular security on a given day. Quotations of foreign securities in foreign currencies are converted at current exchange rates to their U.S. dollar equivalent in order to determine their current value. Because foreign securities (other than ADRs) are valued as of the close of trading on various exchanges and over-the-counter markets throughout the world, the NAV of Funds investing in foreign securities generally includes values of foreign securities that were effectively determined several hours or more before the time NAV is calculated. In addition, trading in the foreign securities of a Fund's portfolio may take place in various foreign markets at certain times and on certain days (such as Saturday) when the NYSE is not open for business and the Funds do not calculate their NAVs. Conversely, trading in a Fund's foreign securities may not occur at times and on days when the NYSE is open.

The Funds monitor for significant events in foreign markets. A Fund may price a non-U.S. security it holds at a fair value determined according to procedures adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Trust if it appears that the value of the security has been materially affected by events occurring between the close of the primary market or exchange on which the security is traded and the time for computing NAV.

Securities for which market quotations described above are not available, or for which the procedures described above do not produce a fair value, are valued at a fair value as determined in good faith in accordance with procedures approved by the Board of Trustees of the Trust. The effect of this will be that NAV will not be based on the last quoted price on the security, but on a price which the Board of Trustees or its delegate believes will reflect the current and true price of the security.

Shares of each Fund may be purchased or redeemed in connection with retirement plan administrative and recordkeeping services offered by one or more third party administrators designated by the Trust. The Trust authorizes third party administrators or their designees ("authorized agents") to accept share purchase and redemption orders on its behalf. For purchase orders placed through an authorized agent, a shareholder will pay a Fund's NAV per share next computed after the receipt by the authorized agent of such purchase order. For redemption orders placed through an authorized agent, a shareholder will receive redemption proceeds which reflect the NAV per share next computed after the receipt by the authorized agent of the redemption order.

INVESTMENT ADVISORY AND OTHER SERVICES

The Trust has entered into an Investment Advisory and Management Services Agreement and a Transfer Agent Agreement with the Manager. The Trust also has entered into a Distribution Agreement with Management Corp., an affiliate of the Manager. The Investment Advisory and Management Services Agreement and the Distribution Agreement may be continued beyond their current terms only so long as such continuance is specifically approved at least annually by the Board of Trustees of the Trust or by vote of a majority of the outstanding shares of the Trust and, in either case, by vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not interested persons of any party to such agreement, except in their capacity as Trustees of the Trust, cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on such approval.

The Investment Advisory and Management Services Agreement and the Distribution Agreement may be terminated upon 60 days' written notice by any of the parties to the agreement, or by a majority vote of the outstanding shares, and will terminate automatically upon its assignment by any party. There is a Service Agreement among the Trust, the Manager and Auto Company, and a Service Agreement among the Trust, Management Corp., and Auto Company.

Since its inception in 1967, the Manager's sole business has been to act as investment adviser, transfer agent and dividend disbursing agent for the State Farm Mutual Funds. The Manager was the Distributor for the Funds from 1967-2000. In March of 2001, Management Corp. was appointed as the Distributor of the Trust. The Manager is wholly-owned by Auto Company, which is an Illinois mutual insurance company. The Manager owns all of the common stock issued by Management Corp. The Manager, Management Corp., and Auto Company are located at the address shown on the front cover of this SAI.

PORTFOLIO MANAGERS

Unless otherwise noted, the information provided below is as of November 30, 2020, the end of the Funds' most recently completed fiscal year.

Other Accounts Managed

Robert Stephan, a portfolio manager for the Growth Fund and Balanced Fund, manages other investment accounts and portfolios. The number of other accounts and their total assets, segregated by category, managed by Mr. Stephan include the following:

- Other Registered Investment Companies: 0 accounts
- Other Pooled Investment Vehicles: 0 accounts
- Other Accounts: 6 accounts, \$84.9 billion in assets

Jon Wilson, a portfolio manager for the Growth Fund and Balanced Fund, manages other investment accounts and portfolios. The number of other accounts and their total assets, segregated by category, managed by Mr. Wilson include the following:

- Other Registered Investment Companies: 0 accounts
- Other Pooled Investment Vehicles: 0 accounts
- Other Accounts: 4 accounts, \$82.7 billion in assets

John Malito, a portfolio manager for the Balanced Fund and the Interim Fund, manages other investment accounts and portfolios. The number of other accounts and their total assets, segregated by category, managed by Mr. Malito include the following:

- Other Registered Investment Companies: 0 accounts
- Other Pooled Investment Vehicles: 0 accounts
- Other Accounts: 11 accounts, \$69.6 billion in assets

Lisa Rogers, a portfolio manager for the Balanced Fund and the Interim Fund, manages other investment accounts and portfolios. The number of other accounts and their total assets, segregated by category, managed by Ms. Rogers include the following:

- Other Registered Investment Companies: 0 accounts
- Other Pooled Investment Vehicles: 0 accounts
- Other Accounts: 24 accounts, \$55.7 billion in assets

Robert Reardon, a portfolio manager for the Municipal Bond Fund, manages other investment accounts and portfolios. The number of other accounts and their total assets, segregated by category, managed by Mr. Reardon include the following:

- Other Registered Investment Companies: 0 accounts
- Other Pooled Investment Vehicles: 0 accounts
- Other Accounts: 10 accounts, \$58.6 billion in assets

Mike Zaroogian, a portfolio manager for the Municipal Bond Fund, manages other investment accounts and portfolios. The number of other accounts and their total assets, segregated by category, managed by Mr. Zaroogian include the following:

- Other Registered Investment Companies: 0 accounts
- Other Pooled Investment Vehicles: 0 accounts
- Other Accounts: 10 accounts, \$58.6 billion in assets

No advisory fee is paid based on performance for any of the accounts listed above.

Compensation

Portfolio manager compensation is based upon the overall job performance in managing the investment accounts for Auto Company and its affiliates, as well as the Funds. A portfolio manager's compensation package is comprised of base salary, incentive compensation, and other benefits. The base salary is fixed and is competitive with industry standards. Portfolio managers may elect to defer a portion of their fixed salary and incentive compensation.

Incentive compensation is discretionary and is determined annually by reference to several qualitative and quantitative factors, including investment results. The factors considered to determine incentive compensation for equity portfolio managers include adherence to investment philosophy; development of dividend income; tax efficiency; risk management; long term returns; and departmental oversight. The portfolio manager's performance in comparison to those factors is considered by members of Auto Company's executive management. The evaluation is subjective in nature, from a perspective to reward long-term, rather than short-term performance, and does not rely solely on industry measurements.

Incentive compensation for fixed income portfolio managers is determined by a combination of the individual portfolio manager's investment results as well as the investment results of the broader fixed income team. Like equities, fixed income portfolio management incentive compensation is discretionary and is determined annually by reference to various qualitative and quantitative factors and investment results.

The factors considered to determine incentive compensation for fixed income portfolio managers include adherence to investment philosophy, liquidity management, and long term returns relative to custom indices derived from the Bloomberg Barclays U.S. Aggregate Bond Index and the Bloomberg Barclays Municipal Bond Index. These factors are evaluated by members of Auto Company's executive management. The evaluation is subjective in nature, from a perspective to reward long term, rather than short term performance, and does not rely solely on industry measurements.

In addition to the compensation described above, both equity and fixed income portfolio managers may receive other benefits based primarily on their management level and/or total compensation, and not their performance as portfolio managers. These benefits include participation in a supplemental incentive plan; supplemental retirement plans; annual comprehensive health evaluations; and financial planning services.

The portfolio managers, if eligible, may receive supplemental incentive plan payments. These payments are discretionary in nature and are a function of the overall performance of State Farm as an enterprise. The payments under the plan are a function of the 1) organizational performance of Auto Company and its affiliated entities for certain criteria over a rolling three-year period and 2) the number of units allocated to the individual for each of the three-year performance cycles. Under the plan, payments are determined by considering criteria such as retention of insurance business, financial stability, financial services growth, expense reduction, personnel development, and compliance. Supplemental incentive plan payments are calculated using an internal formula.

The portfolio managers may also be eligible for the supplemental retirement plans that are offered to highly compensated employees. One of the plans allows employees to defer a portion of compensation into a later year(s). The other plan provides retirement benefits in excess of the benefits that can be provided under the State Farm qualified retirement plan (due to limitations on the amount of compensation or the type of service that may be counted). Benefits for this plan are calculated using the qualified plan's formula, average annual compensation, and years of service.

Eligibility for financial planning services and comprehensive health evaluations is based upon an individual's management level. The benefits provided under these programs are uniform and apply equally to all eligible participants.

Ownership of Securities

The portfolio managers' beneficial ownership of Fund securities is as follows:

Robert Reardon — Municipal Bond Fund	\$100,001—\$500,000
John Malito — Balanced Fund	\$10,001—\$50,000
Lisa Rogers — Balanced Fund	\$10,001—\$50,000
Mike Zaroogian — Municipal Bond Fund	\$10,001—\$50,000

This information is current as of November 30, 2020, the end of the Funds' most recent fiscal year.

Conflicts of Interest

The Manager's portfolio managers manage accounts for other clients. These accounts may include registered investment companies, other types of pooled accounts and separate accounts. The "side-by-side"

management of these accounts by the Manager's portfolio managers may raise potential conflicts of interest related to the allocation of investment opportunities and the aggregation and allocation of securities trades. The Manager's portfolio managers make investment decisions for each account based on the account's objective, strategies and other relevant investment considerations applicable to that account, including the account's cash flows. Even where multiple accounts with similar investment objectives and strategies are managed by the same portfolio manager, the Manager may take action with respect to one account that may differ from the timing or nature of action taken with respect to another account for various reasons, such as different cash flows in the accounts. Accordingly, the performance of each account managed by a portfolio manager of the Manager may vary.

The Manager has a fiduciary responsibility to manage all client accounts in a fair and equitable manner. The Manager has developed trade allocation procedures to ensure that no one client account, regardless of type, is intentionally favored at the expense of another client in the trade allocation process. These allocation policies are designed to address potential conflicts of interests in situations where two or more funds or accounts participate in an investment decision involving the same securities. The Manager conducts periodic reviews of aggregated trades for consistency with these policies. In addition, the Manager has adopted policies limiting the circumstances under which cross-trades may be effected between a Fund and an affiliated person of that Fund, including an affiliated person which is a client account of the Manager.

MANAGEMENT SERVICES AGREEMENT

Pursuant to the Investment Advisory and Management Services Agreement, the Manager: (1) acts as each Fund's investment adviser; (2) manages each Fund's investments; (3) administers each Fund's business affairs; (4) provides clerical personnel, suitable office space, necessary facilities and equipment and administrative services; and (5) permits its officers and employees to serve as trustees, officers and agents of the Trust, without compensation from the Trust, if duly elected or appointed.

The agreement requires the Trust to pay: (1) the fees and expenses of the Trust's independent registered public accountants, legal counsel, custodian, transfer agent, registrar, dividend disbursing agent and Independent Trustees; and (2) the cost of preparing and distributing reports, notices and proxy materials to shareowners, brokerage commissions, interest, taxes, federal and state securities registration fees and membership dues in the Investment Company Institute or any similar organization. The Manager is required to pay all other Fund expenses.

As compensation for the services and facilities furnished, each Fund pays a management fee (computed on a daily basis and paid monthly) at the annual rates shown below:

Growth Fund and Balanced Fund:

Average Daily Net Assets	RATE OF FEE
First \$100 million	0.20%
\$100 million to \$200 million	0.15%
In excess of \$200 million	0.10%

Interim Fund and Municipal Bond Fund:

Average Daily Net Assets	RATE OF FEE
First \$50 million	0.20%
\$50 million to \$100 million	0.15%
In excess of \$100 million	0.10%

The management fee will be reduced, or the Manager will reimburse a Fund, by any amount necessary to prevent a Fund's total expenses (excluding taxes, interest, extraordinary litigation expenses, brokerage

commissions and other portfolio transaction costs) from exceeding 0.40% of the average net assets of the Fund on an annual basis.

For the Trust's fiscal years ending November 30 of the years specified below, the Manager earned the following amounts for its services as an investment adviser to the specified Fund. Neither the Manager nor any affiliated company receives any brokerage commissions from any Fund as such business is transacted with non-affiliated broker-dealers:

Fund	2018	2019	2020
Growth Fund	\$5,111,469	\$5,219,039	\$5,487,864
Balanced Fund	\$2,089,709	\$2,131,798	\$2,238,797
Interim Fund	\$ 416,209	\$ 413,809	\$ 497,275
Municipal Bond Fund	\$ 762,384	\$ 772,727	\$ 791,457

Some affiliated companies of the Manager (including Auto Company) and the other State Farm funds managed by the Manager carry on extensive investment programs. Securities considered as investments for a Fund may also be appropriate for the accounts of one or more of such companies or funds. Although investment decisions for a particular Fund are made independently from those for such other companies, securities of the same issuer may be acquired, held or disposed of by the Fund and one or more of such other companies or funds at or about the same time, if consistent with the investment objectives and policies of the respective parties. When both the Fund and one or more of such other companies or funds are concurrently engaged in the purchase or sale of the same securities, the transactions are allocated as to amount and price in accordance with trade allocation procedures adopted by the Manager. In some cases these procedures may affect the price or amount of the securities as far as each party is concerned.

The obligation of performance under the management agreement between the Manager and the Trust is solely that of the Manager, for which the Auto Company assumes no responsibility.

SERVICE AGREEMENTS

Under the Service Agreements, the Auto Company makes available to the Manager and Management Corp. the services, on a part-time basis, of employees of the Auto Company engaged in its investment operations, and also certain other personnel, services and facilities to enable the Manager and Management Corp. to perform their obligations to the Trust. The Manager and Management Corp. reimburse the Auto Company for such costs, direct and indirect, as are fairly attributable to the services performed and the facilities provided by the Auto Company under the Service Agreements. Accordingly, the Funds make no payment to the Auto Company under the Service Agreement.

DISTRIBUTION AGREEMENT

Pursuant to a Distribution Agreement between the Trust and Management Corp., Management Corp.: (1) is the distributor of the Funds' shares; (2) acts as agent of the Trust in the continuous sale of its shares; (3) prepares and distributes literature relating to the Trust and its investment performance; (4) distributes and pays for the printing of the Trust's Prospectus provided to prospective shareowners; and (5) circulates advertising and public relations materials. These services are performed by Management Corp. at no charge to the Trust.

TRANSFER AGENT AGREEMENT

The Transfer Agent Agreement between the Trust and the Manager appoints the Manager as the Trust's transfer agent and dividend disbursing agent. Under the terms of the agreement, the Manager: (1) maintains all

shareowner account records; (2) prepares and mails transaction confirmations, annual records of investments and tax information statements; (3) effects transfers of Fund shares; (4) arranges for the cancellation of stock certificates; (5) prepares annual shareowner meeting lists; (6) prepares, mails and tabulates proxies; (7) mails shareowner reports; and (8) disburses dividend and capital gains distributions. In return for these services, the Manager receives an account fee.

PORTFOLIO TRANSACTIONS

Each Fund's portfolio purchases and sales are placed by the Manager with securities brokers and dealers that the Manager believes will provide the best values to the Fund in transaction and information services. In evaluating the quality of transaction services, the dominant consideration is a broker-dealer's skill in executing transactions, of which the major determinant is the best price to the Fund (highest net proceeds of sale or lowest overall cost of purchase) rather than the lowest commission or transaction charge considered in isolation. Many of a Fund's transactions may be fairly large, and may require special attention and careful timing and handling to minimize the impact of the transactions upon market prices. The willingness of a broker-dealer to devise a trading tactic for the transaction in consultation with the Manager, to expend time and effort, to overcome difficulties and to assume risks, are characteristics of high quality execution. A broker-dealer's knowledge of particular companies, industries, regions and markets is important in the skillful trading of many securities. The Manager believes that the net prices obtainable in skillful executions by broker-dealers justify the payment of higher transaction costs than those charged by others. Other considerations are the breadth of the broker-dealer's financially-related services that are useful to the Fund, the reliability of its clearing, settlement and operational services, and its reputation and financial condition. Selection of a broker-dealer for a particular transaction requires a largely qualitative judgment by the Manager, including retrospective evaluation of the quality of execution of past transactions by the broker-dealers under consideration.

A wide variety of useful investment research and analysis, economic, financial and statistical data, and other information, are available from many brokers. The Manager gives recognition to the value of such information in placing a Fund's portfolio transactions, and may cause that Fund to pay broker commissions that are higher than those obtainable from other brokers. Research services provided by brokers through which a Fund effects securities transactions may be used by the Manager in servicing all of its accounts, and not all of these research services may be used by the Manager in connection with the Fund that effected the securities transaction through the broker. When specific recommendations or information provided by a broker result in securities transactions by a Fund, the Manager places the transactions through that broker if the Manager believes that the broker can provide good execution.

The Manager also uses electronic communication networks ("ECNs") to purchase and sell portfolio securities for the Funds. The Manager uses ECNs to trade portfolio securities when it believes that doing so will result in the best net price for a Fund.

The Manager and the Auto Company perform extensive investment research, which is used in making investment decisions for the Funds and for other State Farm companies. The availability of additional information from a diversity of sources, some of which have in-depth knowledge of specialized subjects, and have proven insight and acumen in economic, financial, political and investment matters, may tend to reduce the Manager's costs by some indeterminable amount, but more importantly is believed to provide a quantity and range of information greater than could be generated solely within a single advisory organization, even for a larger advisory fee. Each Fund benefits from information obtained for the other Funds' transactions and for the transactions of other State Farm companies. Adequate compensation of broker-dealers for their transaction and information services is considered important to assure good execution of transactions and the continuing receipt of information in the future.

When a Fund purchases or sells a security over-the-counter, the transaction takes place directly with a principal market-maker, without the use of a broker, except in those circumstances where, in the opinion of the Manager, better price or execution can be achieved through the use of a broker.

For the Trust's fiscal years ending November 30 of the years specified below, the Funds paid the following brokerage commissions. A portion of these commissions paid were to brokers that provided research and other information to the Funds during the same periods:

<u>Fund</u>	2018	2019	2020
Growth Fund	\$32,890	\$13,004	\$86,127
Balanced Fund	\$ 9,181	\$ 5,716	\$12,480
Interim Fund	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 0
Municipal Bond Fund	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 0

ADDITIONAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The Trust intends for each Fund to continue to qualify as a "regulated investment company" under Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"). A 4% non-deductible excise tax is imposed on the excess of the required distribution for a calendar year over the distributed amount for such calendar year. Generally, the required distribution is the sum of 98% of a Fund's net investment income for the calendar year plus 98.2% of its capital gain net income for the one year period ending November 30 and any prior year undistributed net investment income and capital gain net income. Each Fund intends to declare or distribute dividends during the calendar year in an amount sufficient to prevent imposition of the 4% excise tax.

A portion of each of the Growth Fund's and Balanced Fund's ordinary dividends may be eligible for the 50% corporate dividends received deduction. Furthermore, a portion of each of the Growth Fund's and Balanced Fund's ordinary dividends may constitute qualified dividends which, for individual investors who meet a minimum holding period, are taxed at long-term capital gain rates.

Because distributions reduce NAV, if you purchase shares of a Fund shortly before a record date for such a distribution you will, in effect, receive a return of a portion of your investment although the distribution will be taxable to you. This is true even if the NAV of your shares was reduced below your cost. However, for federal income tax purposes your original cost, increased by any distributions reinvested in additional Fund shares, would continue as your tax basis. Any loss recognized on the disposition of Fund shares that have been held by the shareowner for six months or less will be treated as long-term capital loss to the extent of the amount the shareowner received as a long-term capital gain distribution with respect to those Fund shares.

Distributions of long-term capital gains are generally taxable to shareowners as long-term capital gains, whether received in cash or additional shares and regardless of the period of time the shares have been held. Dividends and capital gains may be taxed to shareowners at different rates. Also, the distinction between ordinary income or loss and capital gain or loss is important for certain tax purposes, such as a taxpayer's ability to offset losses against income.

Under the Code, interest on indebtedness incurred or continued to purchase or carry Municipal Bond Fund shares is not deductible for federal income tax purposes. Even though borrowed funds are not directly traceable to the purchase of shares, the IRS may determine, depending on circumstances, that the indebtedness is incurred for such a purpose. Because of tax implications, persons who are "substantial users" (or persons related thereto) of facilities financed by industrial development bonds should consult their tax advisors before purchasing shares of Municipal Bond Fund. Generally, a shareholder who is (or is related to) a substantial user of a facility financed by industrial development bonds held by the Fund will likely be subject to tax on dividends paid by the Fund which are derived from interests on such bonds. Exempt-interest dividends paid by the Municipal Bond Fund

must be taken into account in computing the portion, if any, of Social Security or Railroad retirement benefits that must be included in an individual shareholder's gross income subject to federal income tax. Any loss recognized on the disposition of Municipal Bond Fund shares held by the shareowner for six months or less will be disallowed to the extent of the amount the shareowner received as an exempt interest dividend with respect to those Municipal Bond Fund shares.

Pursuant to the Tax Reform Act of 1986, interest on certain municipal obligations that are "private activity bonds" are subject to federal income taxation for those investors subject to the alternative minimum tax. Municipal Bond Fund does not currently intend to purchase municipal obligations whose interest is a tax preference item for purposes of the alternative minimum tax, although from time to time it may invest excess cash in short-term investments that generate a de minimis amount of private activity bond interest.

For information about the unused capital loss carryforwards available for federal income tax purposes to be applied against future capital gains of the Funds of the Trust, please see the Notes to Financial Statements in the Trust's Annual Report, which is incorporated herein by reference.

There have been and likely will continue to be other proposals for amendments to the federal income tax laws that could, if enacted, have adverse effects on a Fund, its investments, or its shareholders.

A 3.8% Medicare tax is imposed on a portion of the net investment income of certain non-corporate taxpayers. For this purpose, "net investment income" includes interest, dividends (including dividends paid with respect to shares), annuities, royalties, rent, net gain attributable to the disposition of property not held in a trade or business (including net gain from the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of shares) and certain other income, but will be reduced by any deductions properly allocable to such income or net gain. Net investment income does not include exempt-interest dividends.

MANAGEMENT OF THE TRUST

Board of Trustees: Leadership Structure and Committees. The Board of Trustees (the "Board"), which currently includes six individual Trustees, has overall responsibility for the conduct of the Trust's affairs. Two of the six Trustees are "interested persons" of the Trust as defined by the 1940 Act. An interested person of the Trust includes a person who is otherwise affiliated with the Trust or with a service provider to the Trust, such as an officer or director of the Manager or of State Farm VP Management Corp., the Trust's distributor. Four of the six Trustees are disinterested or "Independent" Trustees, a category of persons that includes individuals who are not otherwise affiliated with the Trust and its service providers. Trustees who are not interested persons of the Trust under the 1940 Act are referred to in this SAI as "Independent Trustees."

Under the Trust's Declaration of Trust and its Bylaws, a Trustee may serve as a Trustee until he or she dies, resigns or is removed from office. The Trust has adopted a policy that each Trustee must retire from his or her Trustee position after reaching age 72. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, the Board of Trustees, by majority vote, may grant an extension of a Trustee's term of service beyond his or her 72nd birthday. An extension will be for a one-year period (e.g., through the regular meeting of the Board of Trustees following such Trustee's 73rd birthday), and a Trustee is subject to a limit of three one-year extensions. In no event may a Trustee's term be extended beyond the regular meeting of the Board of Trustees that follows the Trustee's 75th birthday. The Trust is not required to hold annual meetings of shareowners for the election or re-election of Trustees or for any other purpose, and does not intend to do so. Delaware law permits shareowners to remove Trustees under certain circumstances and requires the Trust to assist in shareowner communications.

Mr. Joe R. Monk, Jr., an interested Trustee of the Trust, serves as the President and Chairperson of the Trust. In his roles, Mr. Monk presides at Board meetings.

There are three standing committees of the Board—the Executive Committee, the Committee of Independent Trustees (the "CIT") and the Audit Committee. The members of the Executive Committee are Messrs. Joe R. Monk, Jr., Paul J. Smith and David L. Vance. Messrs. Monk and Smith are "interested persons" of the Trust, as that term is defined in the 1940 Act, whereas Mr. Vance is an Independent Trustee. The Executive Committee acts on behalf of the entire Board during intervals between Board meetings. Actions of the Executive Committee must be consistent with the Trust's Declaration of Trust. During the Trust's fiscal year ending November 30, 2020, the Executive Committee did not meet.

The CIT includes as its members all of the Independent Trustees, as listed under the heading "TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS" in this SAI. The CIT operates pursuant to a separate charter specifying that CIT members shall designate a CIT Chairperson. The CIT has designated Mr. David L. Vance to serve as CIT Chairperson. The CIT is responsible for overseeing the effective functioning of the Board, nominating candidates for election as Independent Trustees, reviewing the investment management and distribution agreements of the Trust and making recommendations to the full Board regarding entering into or the continuation of such agreements. The CIT will consider nominees recommended by shareholders. A shareholder may submit a suggested candidate by sending a resume of the candidate to the Secretary of the Trust, at the address of the Trust's principal executive offices. During the Trust's fiscal year ending November 30, 2020, the CIT held four meetings. As CIT Chairperson, Mr. Vance presides at CIT meetings, and, in consultation with the other CIT members, sets the agenda for all such meetings.

The Audit Committee includes as its members all of the Independent Trustees, as listed under the heading "TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS" in this SAI. The Audit Committee operates pursuant to a separate charter specifying that unless the Board appoints a Chairperson of the Audit Committee, the Audit Committee shall appoint a Chairperson. The Board has appointed Mr. Latshaw as the Chairperson of the Audit Committee. As Audit Committee Chairperson, Mr. Latshaw presides at Audit Committee meetings, and, in consultation with Audit Committee members, sets the agenda for all such meetings. The Audit Committee is responsible for overseeing the Trust's accounting and financial reporting practices, reviewing the results of the annual audits of the Trust's financial statements and interacting with the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm on behalf of the Board. During the Trust's fiscal year ending November 30, 2020, the Audit Committee held four meetings.

The Board has determined that the Trust's leadership or governance structure is appropriate. With the Trust only consisting of four series, the Board does not believe that it needs any additional or any more specialized committees. The existing leadership structure also is appropriate because having a majority of Independent Trustees is consistent with mutual fund industry practice, and effectively allows the Independent Trustees to control the Trust's business and affairs. The Trust has determined that having an interested Board Chairperson is appropriate because it promotes efficiency in the Board's operations. The interested Chairperson, who also serves as Senior Vice President of the Manager and Management Corp., may be more knowledgeable regarding the day-to-day operations of the Trust. Having an interested Trustee preside at Board meetings results in more focused and efficient meetings, and Mr. Vance has an integral role in setting the Board meeting agendas. The Board holds four regularly scheduled meetings each year. The Board may hold special meetings, as needed, either in-person or by telephone, to address matters arising between regular meetings. The CIT also holds four regularly scheduled meetings each year, during a portion of which management is not present, and may hold special meetings, as needed, either in-person or by telephone. The CIT regularly meets with its independent legal counsel outside the presence of interested Trustees, a practice designed to foster full discussion among CIT members of all issues related to the Trust and foster discussions between interested and Independent Trustees. The Trust's leadership or governance structure promotes free and open discussion of different viewpoints on issues impacting the Trust.

The Board oversees the management of risks presented in operating the Trust, including, among other things, investment, compliance and valuation risks.

Investment risk involves the chance that a Fund's portfolio may be invested by the Manager, leading to excessive or inadequate risk-taking by the Fund or resulting in unsustainable or poor performance by the Fund. Compliance risk includes the chance that the Trust will not comply with applicable federal and state laws, resulting in litigation, potential penalties, legal expense and reputational harm. Valuation risk is the chance that portfolio securities held by a Fund may be valued incorrectly, resulting in an erroneous NAV for a Fund and dilution to existing or new Fund shareholders. Fund dilution could expose the Fund or the Manager to legal actions by regulators and by aggrieved shareholders.

The Board has adopted, and periodically reviews, policies and procedures designed to address these and other risks to the Trust and the Funds. In addition, under the general oversight of the Board, the Manager and other service providers to the Trust have adopted a variety of policies, procedures and controls designed to address particular risks of the Funds. Different processes, procedures and controls are employed for different types of risks. In that regard, senior officers of the Trust and the Manager, and the Trust's CCO regularly report to the Board on a range of matters, including those relating to risk management. In addition to the regular reports from management, the Board also receives reports from the other service providers to the Trust, and the CIT receives regular reports from the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm on internal controls and financial reporting matters.

The Board oversees the investment risk management process by regularly receiving written reports on the investments and securities trading of each Fund, including each Fund's performance as compared to the Fund's benchmark index and as compared to peer funds. In addition, Fund portfolio managers regularly make live presentations to the Board regarding the portfolio manager's investment process and results. The Trust annually hires an independent fund tracking organization to identify peer funds (i.e., those funds comparable in size, investment objective, investment strategy and sales charge structure to each of the Trust's Funds). The Board analyzes any Fund whose performance substantially deviates from the performance of its benchmark or peer funds. In addition to evaluating the relative performance of each Fund, the Board also regularly evaluates the expense structure of each Fund compared to the expense structure of its peer funds.

The Board oversees management of compliance risk by adopting regulatory policies for the Trust and the Manager to follow in carrying on the day-to-day business of the Funds, and by receiving reports (on both a quarterly and as-needed basis) from the Trust and its CCO regarding the implementation of the policies and procedures, including an annual report from the CCO. As required by the 1940 Act, the Trust's CCO is hired by the Board, and the Board determines the CCO's compensation. Independent legal counsel to the Trust also helps the Board understand and comply with new regulatory developments, a practice which is designed to reduce compliance risk to the Trust.

Similarly the Board oversees valuation risk by approving valuation procedures for the Manager to follow in determining each Fund's NAV. The Manager regularly reports to both the CIT and the Board on the implementation of these procedures, including reporting to the Board each instance in which a security owned by a Fund is "fair valued." A fair valued security is one priced other than at the closing price of the security on an established securities exchange or in an established over-the-counter securities market.

The Board and the Manager believe that the impact of the Board's oversight of the Trust's risk management process is better risk management. The Board and the Manager continually evaluate the appropriateness of the Trust's risk management processes, and adjust those processes whenever the Manager or the Board deems it necessary.

Experience, Qualifications, Attributes and Skills of Trustees. In deciding who might best serve as its Board members, the Board considers whether a candidate can function as part of the team of Board members, and whether that person can act in the best interest of the Trust and its shareholders. A Board candidate should have excellent analytical and communication skills, be open-minded, and be willing to collaborate with other Board members in crafting Trust policy. The experience, qualifications, attributes and skills of each Trustee are discussed below.

Mr. Joe R. Monk, Jr., an interested Trustee of the Trust, has served as Trustee since 2015 and as a Trust Officer since 2011. Mr. Monk received a bachelor's degree in finance/insurance from Missouri State University. Mr. Paul J. Smith, an interested Trustee of the Trust, has served as Trustee since 2015 and as a Trust Officer since 2011. Mr. Smith received a bachelor's degree in accounting from the University of Wisconsin at Eau Claire and is a graduate of the General Managers Program at Harvard Business School. Messrs. Monk and Smith also serve in leadership positions with State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company ("Auto Company"), the Manager's parent company, and thus have unique understandings of how the Trust's activities relate to the larger State Farm enterprise. Messrs. Monk and Smith each participate in various civic, charitable and/or educational organizations.

Mr. David L. Vance has served as an Independent Trustee since 2001 and is the CIT's Chairperson. Mr. Vance is the Executive Director of the Center for Talent Reporting and also teaches at three universities. Previously, he served as Chief Economist of a major U.S. industrial company as well as the president of that company's corporate university. Mr. Vance has earned multiple post-secondary educational degrees, including a doctorate degree from the University of Notre Dame in Economics.

Mr. Thomas M. Mengler also has served as an Independent Trustee to the Trust and began his service in 1998 to the predecessor of the Trust. Mr. Mengler is President of St. Mary's University, and has a J.D. degree and an M.A. degree in Philosophy from the University of Texas. Mr. Mengler participates or has participated in various civic, charitable and/or educational organizations.

Mr. Alan R. Latshaw has extensive experience in the financial services industry, and began his service as an Independent Trustee in 2005. He earned an M.B.A. degree in Finance and Accounting at Indiana University, and previously chaired the AICPA Investment Company Committee/Task Force, which rewrote the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide for Investment Companies. Mr. Latshaw serves as an independent trustee for another mutual fund complex, and he participates in activities of the Investment Company Institute's Independent Directors Committee. Mr. Latshaw previously was a partner at a public accounting firm.

Ms. Anita M. Nagler began her service as an Independent Trustee in 2006. Ms. Nagler is a member of the Board of Directors of a multi-billion dollar investment management firm. Ms. Nagler holds a J.D. degree from I.I.T., Chicago-Kent College of Law. Ms. Nagler previously served in various executive roles with prominent firms involved in the investment management industry. Ms. Nagler also held various positions in the enforcement group of the SEC, including as Associate Regional Administrator overseeing the entire enforcement program of the SEC's Chicago office. Ms. Nagler participates in various civic, charitable and/or educational organizations.

TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS

The Trustees and officers of the Funds, their ages at March 1, 2021, their principal occupations for the last five years and their affiliations, if any, with the Manager and Management Corp., are listed below. The information, which is current as of March 1, 2021, is provided first for the Independent Trustees, and next for Trustees who are interested persons of the Trust and for Officers.

Management Information—State Farm Associates' Funds Trust, March 1, 2021 (unaudited)

I. Information about Non-Interested (Independent) Trustees of State Farm Associates' Funds Trust

Name, Address, and Age	Position Held with Fund	Length of Time Served and Term of Office	Principal Occupation(s) During the Past 5 years	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
Thomas M. Mengler One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 67	Trustee	Began service in 1998 to the predecessor of the Trust and serves until successor is elected or appointed.	PRESIDENT—St. Mary's University; TRUSTEE—State Farm Variable Product Trust; TRUSTEE—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust (before 03/2019).	4	None
David L. Vance One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 68	Trustee	Began service in 2001 and serves until successor is elected or appointed.	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR— Center for Talent Reporting, Inc. (nonprofit dedicated to improving the management of human capital); PRESIDENT/ OWNER—Poudre River Press LLC (book publisher); CONSULTANT/PRESIDENT/ OWNER—Manage Learning LLC (consults with organizations on learning strategy, governance, measurement and evaluation); ADJUNCT FACULTY— Bellevue University, University of Southern Mississippi, and George Mason University; TRUSTEE— State Farm Variable Product Trust; TRUSTEE—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust (before 03/2019).	4	None
Alan R. Latshaw One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 69	Trustee	Began service in 2005 and serves until successor is elected or appointed.	RETIRED; TRUSTEE—State Farm Variable Product Trust; TRUSTEE—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust (before 03/2019).	4	TRUSTEE— MainStay Funds (78 portfolios)
Anita M. Nagler One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 64	Trustee	Began service in 2006 and serves until successor is elected or appointed.	DIRECTOR—Baron Capital Group, Inc. (investment adviser and distributor of mutual funds); PRIVATE INVESTOR; TRUSTEE—State Farm Variable Product Trust; TRUSTEE—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust (before 03/2019).	4	None

Management Information—State Farm Associates' Funds Trust, March 1, 2021 (unaudited)

II. Information about Interested Trustees/Officers of State Farm Associates' Funds Trust

Name, Address, and Age	Position(s) Held with Fund	Length of Time Served and Term of Office	Principal Occupation(s) During the Past 5 years	Number of Portfolios in Fund Complex Overseen by Trustee	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
Joe R. Monk, Jr.* One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 57	Trustee, President and Chairperson of the Board	Began service as Trustee in 2015 and serves until successor is elected or appointed. Began service as President and Chairperson of the Board in 2015 and serves until removed.	SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, FINANCIAL SERVICES—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company; PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER—State Farm Bank, F.S.B., Bloomington, Illinois; DIRECTOR and SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT— State Farm Investment Management Corp., State Farm VP Management Corp.; TRUSTEE, PRESIDENT and CHAIRPERSON OF THE BOARD—State Farm Variable Product Trust; TRUSTEE, PRESIDENT and CHAIRPERSON OF THE BOARD—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust (before 03/2019).	4	None
Paul J. Smith* One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 57	Trustee, Senior Vice President, and Treasurer	Began service as Trustee in 2015 and serves until successor is elected or appointed. Began service in June 2011 as Senior Vice President and in December 2012 as Treasurer and serves until removed.	EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, PROPERTY AND CASUALTY and CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER (12/2010—01/2016)—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company; DIRECTOR and SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT— State Farm Investment Management Corp., State Farm VP Management Corp.; TRUSTEE, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT and TREASURER—State Farm Variable Product Trust; TRUSTEE, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT and TREASURER—State Farm Mutusl Fund Trust (before 03/2019).	4	None

^{*} Messrs. Monk and Smith are "interested" Trustees as defined by the Investment Company Act of 1940 because of their respective positions with State Farm Associates' Funds Trust, State Farm VP Management Corp., State Farm Investment Management Corp., and with the affiliates of these companies.

Management Information—State Farm Associates' Funds Trust, March 1, 2021 (unaudited)

III. Information about Officers of State Farm Associates' Fund Trust

Name, Address, and Age	Position(s) Held with Fund	Length of Time Served and Term of Office	Principal Occupation(s) During the Past 5 years
Brad Montgomery One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 50	Vice President	Began service in December 2019 and serves until removed.	VICE PRESIDENT—LIFE/HEALTH and INVESTMENT PLANNING SERVICES (since 11/2019) and AREA VICE PRESIDENT (07/2014—11/2019)—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company; VICE PRESIDENT and DIRECTOR (since 12/2019)—State Farm Investment Management Corp., State Farm VP Management Corp.
Scott Hintz One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 52	Vice President and Secretary	Began service in 2016 and serves until removed.	ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT— INVESTMENT PLANNING SERVICES (since 3/2016)—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company; VICE PRESIDENT—FINANCIAL AND SECRETARY (since 12/2018), ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT (3/2016—12/2018)—State Farm Investment Management Corp., State Farm VP Management Corp.; VICE PRESIDENT AND SECRETARY (since 12/2018), ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT (3/2016—12/2018)—State Farm Variable Product Trust; VICE PRESIDENT AND SECRETARY (12/2018—03/2019), ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT (03/2016—12/2018)—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust.
Terrence M. Ludwig One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 52	Chief Compliance Officer, Assistant Secretary- Treasurer, and Anti- Money Laundering and Office of Foreign Assets Control Compliance Officer	Began service as Chief Compliance Officer and Assistant Secretary- Treasurer in 02/2018 and as Anti-Money Laundering and Office of Foreign Assets Control Compliance Officer in 03/2016, and serves until removed.	CHIEF COMPLIANCE OFFICER (since 02/2018), ASSISTANT SECRETARY- TREASURER (since 02/2018), and ANTI-MONEY LAUNDERING AND OFFICE OF FOREIGN ASSETS CONTROL COMPLIANCE OFFICER (since 03/2016)—State Farm Variable Product Trust; CHIEF COMPLIANCE OFFICER (02/2018—03/2019), ASSISTANT SECRETARY-TREASURER (02/2018—03/2019), and ANTI-MONEY LAUNDERING AND OFFICE OF FOREIGN ASSETS CONTROL COMPLIANCE OFFICER (03/2016—03/2019)—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust; CHIEF COMPLIANCE OFFICER (since 02/2018), TREASURER (since 02/2018) and ANTI-MONEY LAUNDERING AND OFFICE OF FOREIGN ASSETS CONTROL COMPLIANCE OFFICER (since 03/2016)—State Farm Investment Management Corp.; CHIEF COMPLIANCE OFFICER, TREASURER (since 02/2018) and ANTI-MONEY LAUNDERING AND OFFICE OF FOREIGN ASSETS CONTROL COMPLIANCE OFFICER, TREASURER (since 02/2018) and ANTI-MONEY LAUNDERING AND OFFICE OF FOREIGN ASSETS CONTROL COMPLIANCE OFFICER—State Farm VP Management Corp.; INVESTMENT PLANNING SERVICES DIRECTOR—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company.
Joseph P. Young One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 57	Vice President	Began service in December 2011 and serves until removed.	VICE PRESIDENT—FIXED INCOME—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company; VICE PRESIDENT—State Farm Investment Management Corp.; VICE PRESIDENT—State Farm Variable Product Trust; VICE PRESIDENT—State Farm Mutual Fund Trust (before 03/2019).

Name, Address, and Age	Position(s) Held with Fund	Length of Time Served and Term of Office	Principal Occupation(s) During the Past 5 years
Robert Stephan One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 53	Assistant Vice President	Began service in October 2020 and serves until removed.	INVESTMENT EXECUTIVE—INVESTMENTS (since 01/2016), SENIOR INVESTMENT OFFICER (04/2011—01/2016)—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company; ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT (since 09/2020)—State Farm Investment Management Corp.
Jon Wilson One State Farm Plaza Bloomington, Illinois 61710 Age 41	Assistant Vice President	Began service in October 2020 and serves until removed.	INVESTMENT PROFESSIONAL—INVESTMENTS (since 01/2016), SENIOR INVESTMENT OFFICER (04/2011—01/2016)—State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company; ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT (since 09/2020)—State Farm Investment Management Corp.

As of March 2, 2021, the Trustees and officers as a group owned less than 1% of any Fund's outstanding shares.

Trustees and officers who are interested persons do not receive any compensation from any Fund for their services to the Fund.

Independent Trustees of the Trust serving on the Trust's Board of Trustees receive compensation from the Trust. The following describes the compensation payable to Independent Trustees as of January 1, 2021.

Independent Trustees receive compensation for their service on the Boards of Trustees equal to an annual retainer of \$49,000 and a fee of \$7,000 per regular in-person Board of Trustees' meeting attended.

Independent Trustees who serve on the Trust's CIT and serving on the Trust's Audit Committee receive the following additional compensation:

- (i) each CIT member receives an annual retainer of \$4,000;
- (ii) each Audit Committee member receives an annual retainer of \$3,000;
- (iii) the CIT chairperson receives an additional annual retainer of \$10,000;
- (iv) the Audit Committee chairperson receives an additional annual retainer of \$5,000;
- (v) each CIT member receives a fee of \$1,000 for each CIT meeting attended; and
- (vi) each Audit Committee member receives a fee of \$500, for each Audit Committee meeting attended.

These fees are paid to the Independent Trustees on behalf of the Trust. Each mutual fund managed by the Manager shares in the fees for Independent Trustees pro-rata based upon the relative net assets of each fund as of the end of the most recently completed calendar quarter. In addition, Independent Trustees will be reimbursed for any out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the affairs of the Trust. Trustees and officers of the Trust do not receive any benefits from the Trust upon retirement nor does the Trust accrue any expenses for pension or

retirement benefits. Compensation shown in the following table was paid during the Trust's fiscal year ended November 30, 2020.

Name	Total Compensation From The Trust(1)
Paul J. Smith(2)	None
Joe R. Monk, Jr.(2)	None
Thomas M. Mengler(3)	\$ 90,447
David L. Vance(3)	\$100,724
Alan R. Latshaw(3)	\$ 95,000
Anita M. Nagler(3)	\$ 90,689

- (1) For the fiscal year ended November 30, 2020.
- (2) Non-compensated interested Trustee.
- (3) Independent Trustee.

The following table reflects dollar ranges of each Trustee's beneficial ownership of equity securities of each Fund, and dollar ranges of each Trustee's beneficial ownership of equity securities in all investment companies in the State Farm family of mutual funds. This data is as of December 31, 2020.

Independent Trustees

Name of Trustee	of Equity Securities in	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in Balanced Fund	of Equity	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in Municipal Bond	Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity Securities in all Registered Investment Companies Overseen by Trustee in Family of Investment Companies
Thomas M. Mengler	Over \$100,000	\$10,001—\$50,000	None	\$10,001—\$50,000	Over \$100,000
David L. Vance	Over \$100,000	None	None	None	Over \$100,000
Alan R. Latshaw	Over \$100,000	None	None	\$10,001—\$50,000	Over \$100,000
Anita M. Nagler	Over \$100,000	None	None	None	Over \$100,000

Interested Trustees

Name of Trustee	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in Growth Fund	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in Balanced Fund	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in Interim Fund	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in Municipal Bond Fund	Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity Securities in all Registered Investment Companies Overseen by Trustee in Family of Investment Companies
Paul J. Smith	Over \$100,000	None	None	None	Over \$100,000
Joe R. Monk, Jr	None	Less than \$10,000	None	None	Less than \$10,000

Additional Information Regarding Independent Trustees of the Trust

Auto Company owns and has owned all of the common stock issued by the Manager and the Manager owns all of the common stock issued by Management Corp. Auto Company is a mutual insurance company domiciled in Illinois and owned by its policyholders. Neither the non-interested Trustees of the Trust nor their immediate family members own securities representing an ownership interest in the Manager, in Management Corp. or in Auto Company.

During calendar years 2019 and 2020 neither the Independent Trustees of the Trust nor their immediate family members had any direct or indirect:

- interest in the Manager, Management Corp., Auto Company, or in other affiliates of Auto Company, the value of which interest exceeded \$120,000;
- interest in any transaction or series of similar transactions with the Trust, the Manager, Management Corp., Auto Company, affiliates of Auto Company, or with an officer of any such company, the value of which transaction or series of transactions exceeded \$120,000; or
- relationship(s) with the Trust, the Manager, Management Corp., Auto Company, affiliates of Auto Company, or with an officer of any such company, in an amount that exceeded \$120,000.

GENERAL INFORMATION

Ownership of Shares

As of February 26, 2021, State Farm Investment Management Corp. (SFIMC), as Custodian for IRA plans, owned of record in the aggregate the following number of shares of the Funds. The address for SFIMC is One State Farm Plaza, Bloomington, IL 61710-0001. Shareholders who hold the power to vote a large percentage of shares (at least 25%) of a particular Fund can control the Fund and determine the outcome of a shareholder meeting. State Farm is not the beneficial owner of any of these shares. As of March 2, 2021 there are no other persons who own 5% or more of a Fund's outstanding voting securities.

<u>Fund</u>	Shares Owned	Percentage of Fund Shares Outstanding
Growth Fund	19,928,095.150	33.36%
Balanced Fund	13,057,952.620	47.01%
Interim Fund	30,947,922.710	63.13%
Municipal Bond Fund	6,245,403.603	7.49%

Custody of Assets

The securities and cash of the Funds are held by JPMorgan Chase Bank ("Chase"), 3 Chase Metro Tech Center, Brooklyn, New York 11245, as custodian. Chase delivers and receives payment for securities sold, receives and pays for securities purchased, collects income from investments and performs other duties, all as directed by persons duly authorized by the Board of Trustees.

Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Trust's independent registered public accounting firm is PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, One North Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60606. The firm audits the Trust's annual financial statements, reviews certain regulatory reports and the Trust's federal income tax returns, and performs other professional auditing and tax services when engaged to do so by the Funds.

Code of Ethics

The Manager intends that: all of its activities function exclusively for the benefit of the owners or beneficiaries of the assets it manages; assets under management or knowledge as to current or prospective transactions in managed assets are not utilized for personal advantage or for the advantage of anyone other than the owners or beneficiaries of those assets; persons associated with the Manager and the Funds avoid situations involving actual or potential conflicts of interest with the owners or beneficiaries of managed assets; and, situations appearing to involve actual or potential conflicts of interest or impairment of objectivity are avoided whenever doing so does not run counter to the interests of the owners or beneficiaries of the managed assets.

The Boards of the Manager, Management Corp., and the Trust have each adopted a Code of Ethics. The Code of Ethics imposes certain prohibitions, restrictions, preclearance requirements and reporting rules on the personal securities transactions of subscribers to the Code, who include the Trust's officers and trustees. The Boards believe that the provisions of the Code are reasonably designed to prevent subscribers from engaging in conduct that violates these principles. The Code of Ethics permits subscribers subject to the Code to invest in securities, including securities that may be purchased or held by a Fund.

Shares

The Trust was organized as a statutory trust pursuant to the laws of the State of Delaware on January 5, 2001. The Trust is authorized to issue an unlimited number of shares of beneficial interest in the Trust, all without par value. Shares are divided into and may be issued in a designated series representing beneficial interests in one of the Trust's Funds. There are currently four series of shares.

Each share of a series issued and outstanding is entitled to participate equally in dividends and distributions declared by such series and, upon liquidation or dissolution, in net assets allocated to such series remaining after satisfaction of outstanding liabilities. The shares of each series, when issued, will be fully paid and non-assessable and have no preemptive or conversion rights.

Voting Rights

Each share (including fractional shares) is entitled to one vote for each dollar of NAV represented by that share on all matters to which the holder of that share is entitled to vote. Only shares representing interests in a particular Fund will be entitled to vote on matters affecting only that Fund. The shares do not have cumulative voting rights. Accordingly, owners having shares representing more than 50% of the assets of the Trust voting for the election of Trustees could elect all of the Trustees of the Trust if they choose to do so, and in such event, shareowners having voting interests in the remaining shares would not be able to elect any Trustees.

Matters requiring separate shareholder voting by Fund shall have been effectively acted upon with respect to any Fund if a majority of the outstanding voting interests of that Fund vote for approval of the matter, notwithstanding that: (1) the matter has not been approved by a majority of the outstanding voting interests of any other Fund; or (2) the matter has not been approved by a majority of the outstanding voting interests of the Trust.

DESCRIPTION OF BOND RATINGS

A rating of a rating service represents the service's opinion as to the credit quality of the security being rated. However, the ratings are general and are not absolute standards of quality or guarantees as to the creditworthiness of an issuer. Consequently, the Manager believes that the quality of debt securities in which a Fund invests should be continuously reviewed and that individual analysts give different weightings to the various factors involved in credit analysis. A rating is not a recommendation to purchase, sell or hold a security, because it does not take into account market value or suitability for a particular investor. When a security has received a rating from more than one service, each rating should be evaluated independently. Ratings are based on current information furnished by the issuer or obtained by the ratings services from other sources which they consider reliable. Ratings may be changed, suspended or withdrawn as a result of changes in or unavailability of such information, or for other reasons.

The following is a description of the characteristics of ratings used by Moody's and S&P.

RATINGS BY MOODY'S

Aaa—Bonds rated Aaa are judged to be the best quality. They carry the smallest degree of investment risk and are generally referred to as "gilt-edge." Interest payments are protected by a large or by an exceptionally stable margin and principal is secure. Although the various protective elements are likely to change, such changes as can be visualized are most unlikely to impair the fundamentally strong position of such bonds.

Aa—Bonds rated Aa are judged to be high quality by all standards. Together with the Aaa group they comprise what are generally known as high grade bonds. They are rated lower than the best bonds because margins of protection may not be as large as in Aaa bonds or fluctuation of protective elements may be of greater amplitude or there may be other elements present which make the long term risk appear somewhat larger than in Aaa bonds.

A—Bonds rated A possess many favorable investment attributes and are to be considered as upper medium grade obligations. Factors giving security to principal and interest are considered adequate but elements may be present which suggest a susceptibility to impairment sometime in the future.

Baa—Bonds rated Baa are considered as medium grade obligations, i.e., they are neither highly protected nor poorly secured. Interest payments and principal security appear adequate for the present but certain protective elements may be lacking or may be characteristically unreliable over any great length of time. Such bonds lack outstanding investment characteristics and in fact have speculative characteristics as well.

Ba—Bonds rated Ba are judged to have speculative elements; their future cannot be considered as well assured. Often the protection of interest and principal payments may be very moderate and thereby not well safeguarded during both good and bad times over the future. Uncertainty of position characterizes bonds in this class.

B—*Bonds rated B* generally lack characteristics of the desirable investment. Assurance of interest and principal payments or of maintenance of other terms of the contract over any long period of time may be small.

Caa—Bonds rated Caa are of poor standing. Such bonds may be in default or there may be present elements of danger with respect to principal or interest.

Ca—Bonds rated Ca represent obligations which are speculative in a high degree. Such bonds are often in default or have other marked shortcomings.

C—*Bonds rated C* are the lowest rated class of bonds, and issues so rated can be regarded as having extremely poor prospects of ever attaining any real investment standing.

Conditional Ratings. The designation "Con." followed by a rating indicated bonds for which the security depends upon the completion of some act or the fulfillment of some condition. These are bonds secured by (a) earnings of projects under construction, (b) earnings of projects unseasoned in operating experience, (c) rentals which begin when facilities are completed, or (d) payments to which some other limiting condition attaches. Parenthetical rating denotes probable credit stature upon completion of construction or elimination of basis of condition.

Note: Those bonds in the Aa, A, Baa, Ba and B groups which Moody's believes possess the strongest investment attributes are designated by the symbols Aa 1, A 1, Baa 1, Ba 1, and B 1.

Municipal Notes:

MIG 1. This designation denotes best quality. There is present strong protection by established cash flows, superior liquidity support or demonstrated broad-based access to the market for refinancing.

- MIG 2. This designation denotes high quality. Margins of protection are ample although not so large as in the preceding group.
- MIG 3. This designation denotes favorable quality. All security elements are accounted for but there is lacking the undeniable strength of the preceding grades. Liquidity and cash flow protection may be narrow and market access for refinancing is likely to be less established.

Commercial Paper:

Moody's employs the following three designations, all judged to be investment grade, to indicate the relative repayment capacity of rated issuers:

Prime-1 Highest Quality Prime-2 Higher Quality Prime-3 High Quality

If an issuer represents to Moody's that its commercial paper obligations are supported by the credit of another entity or entities, Moody's, in assigning ratings to such issuers, evaluates the financial strength of the indicated affiliated corporations, commercial banks, insurance companies, foreign governments, or other entities, but only as one factor in the total rating assessment.

S&P RATINGS

AAA—Bonds rated AAA have the highest rating. Capacity to pay principal and interest is extremely strong.

AA—Bonds rated AA have a very strong capacity to pay principal and interest and differ from AAA bonds only in small degree.

A—Bonds rated A have a strong capacity to pay principal and interest, although they are somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than bonds in higher rated categories.

BBB—*Bonds rated BBB* are regarded as having an adequate capacity to pay principal and interest. Whereas they normally exhibit protection parameters, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to lead to a weakened capacity to pay principal and interest for bonds in this capacity than for bonds in higher rated categories.

BB—B—CCC—CC—Bonds rated BB, B, CCC and CC are regarded, on balance, as predominantly speculative with respect to the issuer's capacity to pay interest and repay principal in accordance with the terms of the obligation. BB indicates the lowest degree of speculation among such bonds and CC the highest degree of speculation. Although such bonds will likely have some quality and protective characteristics, these are outweighed by large uncertainties or major risk exposures to adverse conditions.

C—The rating C is reserved for income bonds on which no interest is being paid.

In order to provide more detailed indications of credit quality, S&P's bond letter ratings described above (except for AAA category) may be modified by the addition of a plus or a minus sign to show relative standing within the rating category.

Provisional Ratings. The letter "p" indicates that the rating is provisional. A provisional rating assumes the successful completion of the project being financed by the debt being rated and indicates that payment of debt

service requirements is largely or entirely dependent upon the successful and timely completion of the project. This rating, however, although addressing credit quality subsequent to completion of the project, makes no comment on the likelihood of, or the risk of default upon the failure of, such completion. The investor should exercise his own judgment with respect to such likelihood and risk.

Municipal Notes:

- SP-1. Notes rated SP-1 have very strong capacity to pay principal and interest. Those issues determined to possess overwhelming safety characteristics are designated SP-1+.
 - SP-2. Notes rated SP-2 have satisfactory capacity to pay principal and interest.

Notes due in three years or less normally receive a note rating. Notes maturing beyond three years normally receive a bond rating, although the following criteria are used in making that assessment:

- Amortization schedule (the larger the final maturity relative to other maturities, the more likely the issue will be rated as a note).
- Source of payment (the more dependent the issue is on the market for its refinancing, the more likely it will be rated as a note).

Commercial Paper:

A. Issues assigned this highest rating are regarded as having the greatest capacity for timely payment. Issues in this category are further refined with the designations 1, 2 and 3 to indicate the relative degree of safety.

A-1. This designation indicates that the degree of safety regarding timely payment is either overwhelming or very strong. Those issues determined to possess overwhelming safety characteristics are designated A-1+.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The audited financial statements for the Trust for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2020, are incorporated herein by reference from the Trust's annual report to shareholders.